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SHOOTERS HILL SIXTH FORM COLLEGE
Full Governing Body Meeting

Date:		21st March 2018
Venue:		Conference Room, Shooters Hill Sixth Form College
Clerk:		Mrs Sue Young (0208 3199487)

Members requested to attend:Peter Smyth
Paul Wiltshire
Helen Laker
Karen Hunter
Barbara Barwick
Ashley Beecham
Mtr Ariadne van den Hof

Apologies received:
Jane Warren
Barbara Barwick
In attendance:
Stephen Greenman	
Geoff Osborne

Simon Trotter (Chair) 
Jan Atkinson 
Mike Hage
Apostle Emiaso
Jane Warren
Felix Beck
Sarah Wells
Mary Karooma-Brooker		  

M I N U T E S

1.  Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Jane Warren and Barbara Barwick.

2.  Minutes of the previous meeting (07.12.17)
The minutes were accepted and approved as a true record of the previous meeting with no corrections noted.

3.  Matters arising from the previous meeting
· Prayer Room and Secularity Status to be discussed under agenda item 9 Chair’s Reports

4.  Notification of Any Other Business
· Governor use of personal email addresses 
· Online reputational management

5.  Declaration of Pecuniary Interests
There were no interests declared at the meeting.  All governors have now signed the annual register of declared interests.

6.  The Leadership Report
The Chair asked JA to begin her verbal report with an update on the recent Ofsted Monitoring visit.  
JA advised that HMI Lynda Brown had visited the college on Tuesday 6th March and a final report/letter would be distributed to Governors shortly.  In the meantime, Ms Brown had been kind enough to forward her draft report for the FGB meeting, which was presented via overhead projector.  JA stated that the overall report was very positive and highlighted the following:-

· Ms Brown had noted that since the Ofsted inspection in September there had been a real focus on T&L with the introduction of the new quality team, revised T&L policy and observation process
· Teachers who met with Ms Brown had advised they really appreciated the support they receive in improving their classroom practice and recognised the improvement they were making from the training sessions provided.
· Learning walks had been positive, especially in Maths and English as she had witnessed improvements in pace and student engagement.  This was a significant shift from the previous inspection where student reticence to actively participate had been noted as a concern.
· Ms Brown noted that there was more understanding by teachers of the importance of setting objectives and although there was more work to do in this area, the changes to the timetable to allow for longer lessons had definitely assisted the deeper learning of the more academic students.
· On the whole, student behaviour was good with just a small minority of students chatting in lessons.
· The role of LSAs had been developed as a result of the numerous training sessions provided over the past few months and teachers were very complimentary about the impact LSAs were now having in the classroom.
· Attendance is an improving picture, particularly in respect of English and maths and Ms Brown liked the project which is focusing on female students who historically have poor attendance in certain subjects such as maths.
· The development of literacy and numeracy skills across the curriculum, in particular vocational subjects, with the introduction of tool kits that staff are able to access.
· The Director of Employability now has clear direction for work related learning and work experience and is working within different curriculum areas to find relevant activities.  However, there is more work to do because some areas do not lend themselves easily to work experience and the college needs to be more creative in its thinking to ensure all areas, including High Needs, have access to meaningful work experience. 
· More work is needed also to ensure every student at the college has a career interview to discuss their future career paths.
· Overall, staff morale appears more positive than at the last inspection.  Staff recognise that there is a balance between holding them to account and offering support to ensure development and coaching where required.
· Ms Brown recognised that following training and the shift to a more open and honest culture, staff were now being more realistic with their target setting although further work was needed to ensure more accurate predictions.

JA concluded by saying she felt the visit had gone really well and that Ms Brown had accurately identified the areas where advances had been made but also highlighted the areas that required further development.  The Chair congratulated JA and the SLT on the report which he felt recognised the improvements that the team had implemented over the recent months.

JA then referred to the Leadership Report and highlighted the following:-

· The revised T&L policy had been the subject of a number of union meetings as it was a big shift from the previous policy and the more rigorous nature had caused a small number of staff some concern.  In order to maintain the improved collaborative culture at the college, staff had been polled on the main area of concern, namely the notice window in respect of formal lesson observations.  Staff had been given three options: a 5 day notice period to be observed within a 5 day period (SLT preferred option); a 2 day notice period to be observed within a 3 day period (Ofsted requirement); or a 2 day notice period to be observed within a 2 day period.  The majority of staff surveyed requested the 2/2 option therefore the new T&L policy had been revised to reflect this preference.  A governor asked for clarification on why the SLT had preferred the 5/5 option?  JA responded that SLT felt it would enable staff to have longer to plan for the observation but conceded that staff would have a greater number of lessons to plan for which would be more demanding on teachers.  It had therefore been decided that the 2/2 option would be initially implemented and then reviewed in a year and possibly changed to reflect Ofsted’s protocol.  A governor asked for clarification around the observation process for NQTs (newly qualified teachers) and JA advised that they had their own system as part of their NQT status so as not to be too onerous in their first year of teaching.  A governor asked for clarification around the process if a teacher is observed as not meeting expected standards.  GO advised that this member of staff would receive 25 days of support and coaching and would then be subject to a further 2/2 observation process.  

Governors ratified the new T&L policy, subject to the minor adjustments discussed and the policy would be implemented immediately with the first notice of lesson observations being given to 8 members of staff already identified by SLT as being cause for concern to be sent out this week.

· JA advised that a new LSA policy was currently under consultation with unions and would be brought to governors for ratification once the consultation process had been completed and any agreed amendments required following staff feedback made.
· JA advised that the local authority had requested the college set up a Shooters Hill Admissions policy and panel for students with high needs to ensure accurate funding is secured at the time of enrolment.  This is a shift for the college, as in previous years the college had submitted a blanket funding approach for high needs students, which may have resulted in students not receiving the extra funding they were entitled to.  It will also ensure that the college is able to provide the level of support required for an individual student before they enrol.  The first of possibly three annual panels is planned for 27th March and will tighten the enrolment panel to ensure a more rigorous process.
· JA continued that the local authority were gathering the views of parents of age 19+ learners with special needs within the borough as to whether they would support the introduction of an independent living flat at the college.  This space would be used to prepare these students for independent living, for example cooking, laundry and cleaning etc.  The proposal would include opening the space up to other students at the college who may be thinking of leaving home for the first time to attend university and could include living on a budget.  All governors felt this was an exciting opportunity and JA advised she would keep them updated and report back.
· JA further advised that the restructuring proposal that was put to governors earlier in the academic year was almost completed, with the two current AVP’s set to leave at the end of the current term.  All governors were invited to their final farewell event taking place on Thursday 29th March at 3.30pm.  JA continued that the reduction in teaching posts in Construction, IT and Hair Dressing had been addressed with members of the IT department offering to work less hours across the board, a member of the construction department currently on long term sickness absence resigning and interviews taking place for the 3 members of hairdressing staff next week to accommodate a reduction of 0.6 hours across the team.

The Chair thanked JA for the comprehensive report and asked the committee whether there were any questions.  A governor asked for clarification on the proposed feasibility study on whether the catering department can be turned into a social enterprise for level 3 apprenticeships.  GO advised that the college had commissioned the study but the report had yet to be received.  GO went on to explain that at present the situation was that approximately 40/50 catering students prepared food that was sold to the student and staff body as part of their course and had to provide the same level of service as would be expected in an industrial or private catering facility.  It was therefore felt that these students should be deemed to be apprentices, which would enable the college to draw down funding appropriate to an apprenticeship scheme.  It would also enable the students to progress through the scheme and enhance their employability opportunities.  A governor asked what impact this may have on the curriculum and GO advised that this was not known at present but he would be able to give Governors a fuller picture once the study’s findings had been received.  JA stated that no changes to the curriculum would be made before a discussion and approval was sought by Governors.

A Governor asked for clarification around the number of students, 70, who although were eligible to apply for university had been identified as not applying.  GO explained that this number had been taking across all departments including vocational subjects and they would not necessarily be choosing to go on to higher education but would go straight into employment.

A Governor asked for clarification on teacher contact time as stated in the leadership report and the target set of a maximum of 23 hours.  GO advised that at present the average at the college was around 22.3 hours and it was important to have a little slack to enable staff to have the time to carry out other duties such as behaviour walks and assisting with priority cover etc. 

The Chair thanked JA and members of the leadership team for a full and comprehensive report.

7.  Update on Ofsted Monitoring Visit  
Already covered under previous agenda item.

8.  Curriculum Planning 2019
GO stated that one of the criticisms from September’s inspection was that senior staff were not using the college’s curriculum planning model effectively enough when reporting to Governors about possible changes to the curriculum.  It was also pointed out that leaders were not drilling down sufficiently into the data collated on the various study programmes to inform the future direction of the college.  It is therefore proposed to alter the analysis of that data which informs curriculum planning for the following year and to ensure factors such as looking at the destinations of students being relevant to their individual study programmes and scrutinising the national and local labour market information.  In this way the college will be offering the students the types of programmes they want to progress onto their chosen career paths or higher education.  GO continued that he will be putting together a comprehensive curriculum plan for next academic year which will be shared with governors and will justify the reasons for any curriculum changes.

JA advised that a Visioning Day has been arranged for Governors, the leadership team and possibly curriculum leaders on Friday 6th July, which will focus on the future of the college and its curriculum for the next three years.  All governors are urged to attend as it is important to get as many views as possible around the implementation of the new technical levels, A levels, Social Enterprise etc.

A governor asked for more clarification around the proposed changes to the curriculum for next year.  GO responded that there were no major changes but wanted to ensure Governors were fully informed of the reasons and justification of running the various programmes for next year and would be happy to approve them.

A governor asked whether Governors could come with their own suggestions of courses to the visioning day in July and JA responded that all ideas would be welcome and explored to see if they were of value to the students and college.
  
9.  Chair’s Report from various sub-committees
· Quality Standards Committee:  The Chair highlighted the following:-
· Since September, the committee had focussed on the areas identified as requiring improvement by Ofsted.
· The Chair had met with the Safeguarding lead for an update regarding relevant students.
· The Chair had also visited the Art & Design department and was very impressed with their individualised style of teaching which strengthened the student/teacher relationship.
· Finance & General Purposes Committee:  The Chair highlighted the following:-
· Some minor changes were made to the terms of reference of this committee to include risk of on-site contacts.
· Meetings will now be structured so that focus can be given to different areas during the course of the year to ensure that the TORs tie in with what is covered at the meeting.
· A new Responsible Officer has been appointed, who will carry out a compliance check in terms of the financial systems within the business aspect of the college.
· It is projected that the college finances will end with a small surplus this year.
· Personal Development, Behaviour & Welfare Committee:  The Chair reported that the committee had been asked to discuss the issue of the Faith Group that met each Wednesday afternoon.  The committee had decided that they should continue to be allowed to meet under supervision, and noted that dwindling numbers and the onset of exams would probably result in the group ending shortly, but it had been important to allow these students to express themselves in their faith.

The Chair thanked committee chairs for their reports and the time and effort committed to these committees. 

10.  Governor Visits
The list of recent Governor visits was noted.

11.  Ratification of Policies
· Teaching Learning And Assessment Policy, ratified under agenda item 1
· Student Dress Code Policy – ratified with minor correction to typographical error
· First Aid Policy incorporating Administration of Medication Policy.  A short discussion took place around whether first aid supplies needed to be taken on every trip?  SG responded that where the trip was to a specific venue, such as a museum or gallery that organisation would have its own first aider and supplies and would intervene as appropriate.  Where the trip was more generalised, say to the woods or shopping centre, then it would be advisable for a member of staff to carry very minimal first aid supplies, such as plasters.  
· JA raised the question as to whether the college should have a dedicated Policy Committee but after a general discussion it was decided that policies would be discussed and ratified at their relevant sub-committees and any policies requiring further consideration could be brought to an FGB.
 
12.  Confidential Update
There were no confidential matters to be discussed.

13.  Any Other Business
- Governor Use of Personal Email
SG advised that with the introduction of the new General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) in May it is even more imperative that governors do not use their personal emails to communicate on college business, as under the new regulation everything that is recorded about an individual is required to be disclosed under freedom of information or in the event of an employment tribunal.  SG continued that when using the SHC account governors are protected by the college’s firewall and are also indemnified by ‘governors insurance’, both of which are considerably reduced if using personal accounts.  SG offered to assist governors with the transition from personal to college accounts on any electronic devices if required and all governors agreed that they would cease using their personal accounts with immediate effect.

- Online reputation management
A governor raised this issue as he had become aware that a few unfavourable reviews had been left via Google Reviews.  SG responded that both he and the Marketing team periodically checked for any adverse comments posted on the various social media platforms available and steps were taken to minimise their effect if necessary.  If a comment was particularly damaging a request would be made to Google to remove it but this process is lengthy.  SG continued that he was always very conscious about the reputation of the college when giving approval to requests to use the site by outside parties such as local drama students, film units etc to safeguard the good name of the college.

14.  Date and Time of the Next Meeting
This was confirmed as Wednesday 6th June 2018 at 6.00pm.








Signed as a true and accurate record of the meeting by the Chair:-
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Simon Trotter, Chair of the Governing Body 
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